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STRATHDEARN COMMUNITY COUNCIL

The present Community Council will be dissolved at one minute to midnight on Tuesday 15th November.  We are not 
going to have an Election, as only 7 people stood for the 8 places on the new Community Council and the 7 will be duly 
appointed to the Community Council.  The first meeting of the new Community Council will be held on 20th December, 
when the office bearers will be appointed.

The seven who will form the new Community Council are:

    Duncan Bryden, Sheneval, Tomatin IV13 7YW                            T: 01808 511411
    John Cameron-Mackintosh, Morilemore, Tomatin IV13 7YN      T: 01808 511239
    Symen Anton Gerlings, Stille Wille, Tomatin IV13 7XY              T: 01808 511222
    Ann Glynne-Percy, Tigh-an-Lochain, Tomatin IV13 7XX            T: 01808 511210
    Vivian Roden, 15 Old Mill Road, Tomatin IV13 7YW                  T: 01808 511355
    Margaret Saunders, Lynemore, Moy, IV13 7YE                            T: 01808 511755
    Edward Usborne, Smithfield, Tomatin IV13 7YN                         T: 01808 511482

We are grateful to Gavin Edward, Lewis MacLeod, and Jimmy Duncan who faithfully served the community on the last 
Community Council.  Jimmy worked especially hard in the role of Community Benefit Negotiator and he also represented
us at various Forum Meetings, and did a host of other jobs ranging from supplying the paint for the War Memorial fence to
collecting “Jocky’s Bench”, giving it an extra coating of oil and drying it out in his shed.  We will certainly miss you 
Jimmy, and wish all three of our colleagues all the best.

Strathdearn Community Council
www.tomatin.org.uk

publishes the "Strathdearn Newsletter" quarterly, delivering it free to every home in Strathdearn.  The 
Newsletter is sponsored by Tomatin Distillery and Mr & Mrs George McLeod.  This is a community newsletter, 
and the views and opinions expressed in contributions submitted by members of the community are not 
necessarily those of Strathdearn Community Council, nor of the Editor. No items are written by the Editor 
unless expressly indicated.

Editor: Mrs Denise Barley, Lauriston, Tomatin, IV13 7YN.
Tel. 01808 511733      e-mail  Barley@btinternet.com

Printing: Mrs D.Barley & Mrs D.Usborne  Distribution: Mrs S. Mackintosh-Grant

Next deadline: the last Thursday of January 2012.

mailto:Barley@btinternet.com
http://www.tomatin.org.uk/


COMMUNITY ACTIVITIES

First Monday of the Month
September to May (ex.December &January)
7.30pm, Findhorn Room, Strathdearn Hall 
WRI
Contact: Mrs Margaret Robertson 

3rd Monday of Month
7.30pm Findhorn Room Strathdearn Hall,
Gardening Club
Contact: Mr Alex Don 511729

Every Tuesday
7.30pm, Old Hall
Zumba
Contact: Hannah Bell

Every Wednesday
10.30am Findhorn Room, Strathdearn Hall,
Community Coffee Morning

Every Wednesday 
2pm Strathdearn Hall
Walking Group
Contact: Mrs Kathy Bonniface 511740

Every Wednesday
6-8pm Old Hall
BUDO
Contact: Lewis Macleod

Every Thursday
11.30am – 1.30pm Tomatin Shop

POST OFFICE

Every Thursday 
1.30 – 4pm Strathdearn Hall,
Art Class
Contact: Mrs Betty Watson 511271

Every Friday
Exercise to Music group
10.30-11.30am, Strathdearn Hall
Contact: Mrs Denise Barley 511733

Fridays (During Term-Time)
12.15 – 2.15pm Strathdearn Hall
Croileagan Tom Aitinn
(Tomatin Gaelic Playgroup)
Contact: Mrs Rosemary Dempster 531215

Monthly, various dates
Natural History Club 
Some indoor, some outdoor, events.
Days vary, so look out for posters.
Contact: Mr David Bonniface 511740
   or        Mrs Carol James 531220

Strathdearn Beaver Colony
For boys and girls aged 6-8 yrs.
Monday(term time) 5.45 – 6.45pm
Contact: Ruth Mantle 01808 511287  

Strathdearn Hall                    SCO15320

For booking or access into the Strathdearn Hall or Sports 
Facility in Tomatin please ring the Hall Manager Steve 
Culeen 01808 511321 or email sculeen@hotmail.co.uk .
 
The toilets in the Old Hall are open from April to October 
for public use but only by arrangement in the winter.

The Sports Facility is free for local youngsters to play ball
games. Evening groups of adults will be charged. No 
bicycles, animals or food & drink allowed on the pitch. 
Open 9am-9pm.

Light tokens free to under-18’s only, available from 
Debbie Mackay 511466, Lewis Macleod 511354 or Gavin
Edward 511427.

A Hospice Sale of Work will be held in the 
Findhorn Room of the Village Hall on Friday 4th 
November starting at 7.30pm. 
There will be refreshments, home baking and bric-a-
brac, Hospice Christmas Card sales and a raffle. 
Please come along to support this very worthy cause.

Christmas Sale and café 
Strathdearn Hall 
Sat 19th November, 10am-1pm

Local crafts, cards, gifts, baking.

Raffle for Hall funds (prizes gratefully received).

£10 per table - individuals or organizations 
please contact Denise Barley 01808 511733 to 
book one or for more information.

mailto:sculeen@hotmail.co.uk


ANNOUNCEMENTS

I would like to thank everyone for all the get well cards and good wishes sent to me during my stay in hospital in 
August. I’m making a great recovery!  Thanks again  John Macleod

A sincere thank you from Alasdair Wallace to all in the community who sent very many cards and gifts following 
his long spell in Raigmore. Norah would like to add her special thanks for all the kindness shown to her, especially
those who transported her to and from Raigmore.

Congratulations to Charlie Cameron on celebrating his 93rd birthday recently. Love and best wishes from his 
family and friends. 

ZEROS BIRTHDAY PARTY  :  Cathie, Susan, Bruce and Ian would like to thank everyone who attended and 
contributed  in any way to  their party. The sum of £360 was donated on the night and was split between RNLI and 
Chest Heart and Stroke.  A good night was had by all!

Rosie Hardwick recently completed her third solo helicopter flight, a round trip from Aberdeen to Stonehaven, and
is gradually working her way towards her Private Pilot’s Licence.

Toby Hardwick had a successful season playing for Ross County Cricket Club and for the third time in his career 
has picked up the Senior Bowling Cup.

NEWS FROM STRATHDEARN

Congratulations to Stephen and Alice Rodgers on the birth of their daughter, Megan –
a little sister for Ryan, and maybe we will see Alice back in the Shop again!!

Birthdays – There were a lot of birthdays in October – Many Happy Returns to everyone – 
but there were a few ‘0’s’ which were celebrated on Saturday 15th October in the 
Strathdearn Hall.

Nice to see the roof of Tomatin Church painted and only the windows now need a bit of 
paint.

Sad that Mr Tose is selling Corrievorrie and Dalmigarry Estates after doing so much for the 
Estates and improving the land, buildings, etc over the years.

Tomatin Football Team – I often wondered who played on the Tomatin Football team but I
now know that Darren MacLeod and James Irvine are two of the players.  Tomatin seems to 
be playing well and have been promoted – well done!

S  M-G

Patchwork and Quilting

Anyone interested in forming a Patchwork and Quilting group, please phone Cathie 
Simpson 01808 511403



Elizabeth Anne Boles 1930 – 2011

Elizabeth’s unique, outgoing, concerned, kind and humorous approach to life made her many friends all over the
world. In these last difficult months she did not want to be a burden to anyone; she designed her service and left
notes for her children to spare them the task. She found cancer very difficult as she said it made her think of
herself rather than everyone around her – this was NOT her way!

The Bible says we can expect 3 score years and 10 of life, or, in exceptional cases 4 score years, and Elizabeth
made it with a bit to spare, filling her time with practical common sense, sheer hard work, love, keen observations
of people, things and the world around her – always with wonderful humour which enabled her to help so many
people. She had a wonderful way with children of all ages.

After a happy early life in Wales with her lovely parents and much loved brother, Patrick, Elizabeth married Vernon
at the beginning of 1955 making a tall and striking couple and a great team. Vernon took her off to farm sheep in
the Australian Outback, a considerable shock to the system of a gently reared, sophisticated and elegant young
woman! She admitted, with a twinkle in her eye, that she found living in loneliness, heat, dust, flies and everything
smelling of sheep –which formed the main part of their diet – while residing in a corrugated iron oven, a bit of a
challenge! Her determination to make a home for Vernon, and her sense of humour saw her through where others
might have failed. She could not wait to get home and, four years later, she only just made it, after a long flight, in
time for Tim to be born. Vernon, following by ship with their possessions, got a telegram:  “Both arrived safely – in
one piece!”

Vernon came back to inherit, from his father, a large, bleak, exposed, north facing, sporting estate in a largely
uninhabited part of Scotland at the top of Sutherland. Elizabeth found she had swapped a hot, dusty ‘Outback’ for
a cold, wet and windy one, beside a narrow, single track, road to the far North coast and a similar railway which
crossed it. A small ‘halt’ served the place. She had to sort out a very small hotel and the very draughty Lodge
where they lived with their small son and very small daughter. Elizabeth made it into a lovely welcoming home. She
was a brilliant cook and the place always seemed to be full of people, staying or passing through.

In due course the family moved down to Clune which had been owned by Vernon’s uncle, where Elizabeth had to
start all over again to sort out a larger, perhaps colder, but slightly less draughty house. Vernon and Elizabeth
migrated every winter down to the relative warmth of Wales. Tim tells me that they were known as the “kilted
swallows “. They were both gifted amateur experts in antiques: furniture and painting –Vernon, silver, glass and
anything else – Elizabeth. Exploring the sideways and byways, going to small antique shops and attending house
sales, going up and down the country, they furnished Clune, and at the same time, made some wise investments. 

Elizabeth was a great hostess at Clune for sporting tenants, French shooting parties and a constant stream of
friends and relations. Who can ever forget the delicious food and drink and that amazingly alcoholic whisky cake?
(“So healthy, you know -  it has no butter in it”!) When they sold up and moved to Old Clune Lodge full time, things
were easier but we were all very sad when Vernon died in 1997 and the amazing team was no more. In typical
style, Elizabeth did her grieving in private, sometimes shared with her best friends, and got on with life in as
cheerful a way as possible.

The sale  of  the property  in  Wales in  2000 enabled the stables/garage behind Church Farm in  Dorset  to  be
converted and Elizabeth migrated there in the winters to be with her daughter Olivia.

Elizabeth had great passions in her very active life. There was patchwork which she only took up after a speeding
fine. Such wonderful stitchery! She organised the village to make a large quilt for The Queen’s Silver Jubilee which
was then given to The Queen, doubtless with merry speculation about whose bed it would go onto! She also made
a quilt during the Falklands War which was raffled in aid of Servicemen. 

However, perhaps her greatest passion, particularly as time went by, was words and the use of language which
gave her such delight. She used this to great effect to make life so full if merriment for all who came in contact with
her. Verse she loved and she got great joy out of publishing her poems “Never, never make a fuss” vols 1 and 2
and writing Limericks! One such poem is titled “As others see us”:

There were the Scots                                                         Thirdly there were the Irish
 who kept the Sabbath                                                       Who never knew what they wanted
- and everything else they could lay their hands on              - But would fight for it anyway

Then there were the Welsh                                                 Lastly there were the English
Who prayed on their knees                                                 Who considered themselves a self made nation
- And their neighbours                                                         Thus relieving the Almighty of a dreadful responsibility

What words can do Elizabeth justice? Perhaps for a start: kind, imaginative, enthusiastic, vivacious and, latterly,
fortitude and endurance, all supported by her humour. 



Tim gave me “empathy” as the single word that best describes her for him.  The dictionary says:  “The power of
entering into another personality and imaginatively experiencing his or her experience. The power of entering into
the feeling or spirit of something and so appreciating it to the full”

Accurate - and the use of language she appreciated so much.

Rejoice and give thanks for all the happiness and – above all – fun that Elizabeth brought into our lives. She is
survived by her son Tim and his sons George and Jack, her daughter Olivia and her son James, as well as 4 step
grand-daughters and their children.  
                             

M R M Leslie, CVO 24th September 2011

Derek Alexander John Tatlow
21st November 1932 – 4th April 2011

Derek as a person was very hard working, and straight as a die.  Ever willing to help, especially the underdog, you could 
depend on him always to do his best, and he liked to lead the way.

We have not seen the best of Derek in recent times.  He was not the best of patients, but who can blame him for raging against 
an illness which so cruelly robbed him of all he enjoyed?

Let us remember better times.  Derek was born in Chadderton, Lancashire, in the Commercial Inn, Butler Green, as was his 
father before him.  He attended Christ Church and the Sunday School, was an enthusiastic member of the Boy Scouts Troop, 
and for the Whitsuntide Walks, played the Big Drum.  One year the strap broke, and the drum rolled down the hill with Derek 
in hot pursuit!

Derek was educated at the Hulme Grammar School for Boys, Oldham.  He was in the school choir and he boxed for his house,
beating boys older and heavier than himself; quite brave even then.  After gaining his School Certificate and a short period in 
the sixth form, Derek left school for a career in the outside world, beginning a long career in local government, firstly in the 
Treasurer’s Department of Chadderton Urban District Council.  At the age of 19 he was called up for National Service in the 
RAF.
Home on leave on Christmas Eve 1952 whilst out shooting, walking up for game on the Kent Estuary, Derek had a call from 
the party ahead that his friend Eddie Ebden had fallen into a drain.  David, the young man with him, ran for help.  Derek dived
into the freezing cold water to try to save his friend to no avail, and then dived into the water a second time but still could not 
find his friend.  The police arrived and the officer had to physically restrain him from making a third attempt to save his 
friend.  The Royal Humane Society awarded Derek their Bronze Medal for his bravery.

After his RAF Service it was back to Chadderton Town Hall and he began studying for Accountancy qualifications.  In 1965 
he was appointed the Deputy Borough Treasurer in Stalybridge, and then Acting Borough Treasurer until a move to 
S.E.L.N.E.C., a large transport authority, the southern arm of Greater Manchester Passenger Transport, as Senior Divisional 
Accountant.  After yet more reorganisation Derek was appointed Engineering Accountant, then Supplies and Systems 
Manager, before retiring in 1986, finishing his career in the centre of Manchester.  Not many trees and wild life there!

We had a long courtship of 6 years.  A committed Christian all his life, Derek and I committed ourselves to Christ as teenagers 
at a Billy Graham Concert.  We married on 1st December 1956 and our son Nicholas was born on 26th October 1957, and 
Penny our daughter on 20th December 1960.  Our family became complete when Penny married Philip in 1983, and Nicholas 
married Jayne in 1985.  We were then blessed with five grandchildren, William, Sophia, Lucy, George and Isabella.

Along with golf, fishing and shooting were his passions.  It was through fishing that we discovered Tomatin, and the river that 
he so loved.  We came to live in Tomatin in 1987 and became members of Moy, Dalarossie & Tomatin Parish Church of which
Derek was the Treasurer until 1995.  He also became an Elder in 1989, and Treasurer again in 2004, until years of poor health 
forced him to retire again.  We had many friends in Tomatin, and always felt that we were made very welcome wherever we 
went.  Derek was also the Secretary and Treasurer of the Three Straths Fox Control, and the Secretary and Treasurer of the 
Inverness & District Wildfowling Association.

Derek is now at rest in the graveyard at Dalarossie by the river he so loved in beautiful surroundings.

A sincere Thank You to all for so many kindnesses and condolences.  They have been such a comfort to all the family.

Jackie Tatlow 



Strathdearn Primary School report

This last term has been a very busy one for the 
school.  We supported the ‘Seeds for Africa’ 
fund because Mrs Cleworth visited a school in 
Nairobi in July and we wanted to help Kabete 
Primary School by raising money to buy kitchen 
equipment so that the children can have a mid 
day meal.  The school held a Bingo evening and 
raised £600 on the night and a further donation 
of £250 meant that a total of £850 will be sent 
out to the school. Our P5/6/7 are sending letters 
and items of interest to the school.

Walk to School Week   (3rd October – 7th Oct)
All the children took part in this event and 
walked a little of the way to school for one 
week.

P5-7 have been involved in the Global 
Children’s Challenge the aim being to increase 
footsteps every day and so improve fitness.  The 
number of steps is entered into the website and 
this takes them around the world – we started in 
Australia and have visited, China, Cambodia, 
Uganda Dubai, Greece, Russia and at the 
moment we are in the UK the event ends on 
November 11th 

A number of children went to Bught Park on 6th 
October to take part in the annual schools cross 
country event.  We had some really impressive 
results and this will help the children in the 
Highland Schools Athletic meeting which is in 
May 2012

We have put in an application for the 2nd Green 
Flag for Eco School and we are waiting to see if 
we have been successful.

Christmas Show
We are just starting preparations for the 
Christmas Show which is C+H+R+I+S+T+M+A
S spells Christmas which will involve the whole 
school and the nursery.  We will have two 
performances on Thursday 8th December one in 
the afternoon and one evening.  We will be 
running a raffle on the evening to raise funds for 
the school.

The school’s blog address is 
http://strathdearnblog.wordpress.com/ .

From the Strathspey and Badenoch Herald 
recently:

Youngsters sow the seeds of a better life

    Big-hearted Tomatin Primary pupils and their parents 
have raised £850 to help much poorer school children in 
Kenya. Strathdearn Primary School’s head teacher Linda 
Cleworth registered the school in the summer in the Seeds 
for Africa project.
    Whilst visiting her son Alex, who works for the British 
High Commission in Kenya, she met up in July with Mr 
Thomas Ndivo Muema, who is the co-ordinator of the 
project in Nairobi.   He works with children and staff in 
the city’s schools to teach the children how to grow 
vegetables and trees. Then, with funding, kitchens are built
at schools, so providing the children with a midday meal.
    Mrs Cleworth visited the city’s Lower Kabete Primary 
school, which has 800 pupils, and met the head teacher 
Mrs Josephine Kivuti. Their kitchen was completed in July
and supplied with one huge cooking pot which is used to 
cook maize provided by the Kenyan Government. 
However, the school needed another pot to cook the 
vegetables in, and Mrs Cleworth promised to help with 
this when she returned home.
    Since then the children at Tomatin have been studying 
Kenya, its people and culture. They have written to the 
school and will be sending a package of items specific to 
Badenoch and Strathspey such as maps, photographs and 
tartan.
     A bingo night was arranged at the school which raised 
£600. A donation of £250 was also made by Mrs 
Cleworth’s other son Paul which brought the total to £850 
for kitchen equipment.
    The head teacher will be visiting the school again in 
April next year, to see how things are improving.

POLICE CONTACT   Any concerns about Law and Order, 
information on vandalism, requests for advice, or any other 
police related matter should be passed on to our community 
policeman – PC Alasdair Munro, who is based at the Police 
Station, Alltan Place, Culloden, Inverness. Tel: 01463 715555 
(and ask to be put through to Culloden Police Station).    E-mail: 
alasdair.munro@northern.pnn.police.uk 

LOCAL NURSING SERVICES
Strathdearn nursing services are covered by the Inverness

East Community Nursing Team.
The Nursing Team’s telephone number is

01463 230850
The NHS24 telephone number is 084 54 24 24

24.

http://strathdearnblog.wordpress.com/
mailto:alasdair.munro@northern.pnn.police.uk


FLOWER SHOW 2011 Winners

ADULT SECTIONS

Baking & Produce:    Carillion Trophy: Madge Fraser
Art:           United Utilities Trophy: Denise Barley
Handicrafts:                      Silver Salver: Sheila Don
Floral Art:  National Wind Power Bowl: Carol James
Photography:       Neil Thomson Shield: Denise Barley
Vegetables:           J M Gleeson Quaich: Alex Don
Flowers:           Commemorative Shield: Madge Fraser
Rose Bloom for Scent:          Rose Cup: Denise Barley

CHILDREN

POTATO CHALLENGE
8 Years and under: Finn Mantle
9 to 12 Years Lauren Kippen

GENERAL ENTRIES
Most Points:        8 Years and under:  Elle Fraser            
                            9 to 12 Years:     Lauren Kippen

Jubilee Cup For Most Points in Children’s Section: 
                                                         Lauren Kippen

ADULT WINNERS MAIN TROPHIES

The MILLENIUM CUP 2011 went to the 
Winner of the Vegetable section: Alex Don

Overall:
 3rd----- Sandra Flett        2nd---------   Alex Don

STRATHDEARN TROPHY TO THE WINNER 
OF MOST POINTS:     Madge Fraser    

ART IN STRATHDEARN
 
There will be no art club meeting on Thursday 3rd
 November as the Strathdearn hall is being used as a 
polling station for the local Government by-election.
On Saturday 19th November a craft fair has been 
planned for the village hall and we will have a table. If 
members would like to take part please let me know.
On Thursday 24th November we will have Jonathan 
Wheeler for a 10am -4pm watercolour workshop. 
Jonathan is an excellent tutor and very generous in 
sharing his expertise in creating lively and colourful 
paintings which just zing with colour! We look for a 
good turnout of members as his work is so inspiring!
To put us in a festive mood our Christmas lunch will be 
on Thursday 15th December in the Strathdearn Hall.

Art in Strathdearn meet every Thursday afternoon in 
the village hall from 1.30 pm to 4pm. If you would like 
to join us let me know or just come along. New 
members are always welcome!
Betty Watson.

Tomatin and District Gardening Club 
Programme 2011­2012

14 November: Quiz Night [please note change of 
date]

16 January:  to be arranged

20 February:  A.G.M and Flower Show Schedule

19 March:  John Owen on Propagation of Rock 
plants

16 April:  to be arranged

May: Tidying Hall Garden and possible trip to 
Logie Gardens

We meet 3rd Monday of each month, at 7.30 in 
the Hall.
New members always welcome.

Strathdearn Natural History Club

The Club has started the 2011 - 2012 season by celebrating 
its new remit including archaeology.
Susan Kruse gave an entertaining summary of what we have 
found out so far about our local heritage and this was 
followed up, most successfully, with the hosting of an event 
for Highland Archaeology Fortnight – a walk (jointly with 
the Step It Up Highland team) around the abandoned 
township of Coignafeuinternich. 
The October meet was an open one planning how to 
continue our pursuit of local archaeology and reviewing 
what we have seen by way of wildlife through the summer 
and into autumn.

It has been decided that we will endeavour to continue the 
good work achieved during the ARCH project. We are 
hoping to maintain a display in the Hall and actively 
maintain the folder containing the details of the work. 
Sandra Day is the holder of this file and any member of the 
Strathdearn community is welcome to view it – and indeed 
to add to it. Sandra can be contacted on 01808 511739.
Taking the project forward we have identified 2 main 
themes:
    1 To record an oral history of the Strath and its residents. 
    2 To update the excellent photographic record of sites 
identified by Mrs Ann Glynne-Percy in order to monitor 
their condition,  and to follow this up with a detailed survey 
of  some of the most interesting locations. 

The November meeting 7:30 November 24th  Strathdearn 
Hall,  should be rather special with Alan Hardwick 
conducting us on a cruise around the British Isles.

New members are always welcome



Church of Scotland
Parish of Moy, Dalarossie and Tomatin

Minister: Rev R F Campbell, Daviot Manse, Daviot.  Tel: 01463 772242
www.strathsnairnanddearn.co.uk

All Age Worship Services:
On the Second Sunday of the month, at 10.30am in the Strathdearn Hall the Service will be an All Age Worship 
Service with activities for primary school aged children during the Service.  All welcome, and especially young families.
Tea and Coffee served after the Service.  Further information from the Minister, or from Sandra on 01808 511 246.
The Guild:
Meets on the second Wednesday each month between September and April, usually at 7.30 pm in Tomatin Church.  
New Members welcome.
9th November: Speaker from The Seagull Trust.
14th December: Members’ Night  (meeting in the Strathdearn Hall)
11th January: Discussion Topic
All welcome.  Further information from Sheila 01808 511729.
Breakfast Club:
Freshly brewed coffee, bacon rolls and fresh fruit, followed by discussion of a Bible passage and a time of singing and 
prayer.  All welcome to join us on Mondays,  21st  and 28th November; and 23rd and 30th January from 9.30am onwards 
– and thereafter on the last two Mondays of each month up until and including June.  No charge.  Donations (in cash 
or food) may be made, if wished. Further information from Vivian 01808  511355.
Afternoon Tea:
Join us at the Strathdearn Hall for a blether over freshly made sandwiches and delicious scones and cakes between 3 
and 4 pm on Mondays 14th November,  12th December, 9th January;  – and thereafter on the second Monday of the 
month up to and including June.  No charge for this either – donations in cash or baking may be made if wished.  
Further information from Vivian 01808 511355 or Sandra 01808 511246.
Services (all at 10.30 am unless stated otherwise):
November:
6th Dalarossie Church
13th Remembrance Sunday – see separate Notice for Services
20th Tomatin Church
27th Tomatin Church
December:
4th : Dalarossie Church
11th All Age Worship Service at the Strathdearn Hall at 10.30am
18th Tomatin Church
24th &
25th Christmas – See separate Notice for Services
January:
1st Dalarossie
8th All Age Worship Service
15th Tomatin Church
22nd Tomatin Church
29th Tomatin Church

All are most welcome to join in any or all of our Services or Activities

MOY, DALAROSSIE & TOMATIN CHURCH OF SCOTLAND
SPECIAL SERVICES FOR REMEMBRANCE DAY & CHRISTMAS

Remembrance Day (Sunday, 13th November)
All Age Worship Service with Rev Bart Buell at 10.30am in the Strathdearn Hall.

Service at the Strathdearn War Memorial with Rev R F Campbell at 3pm.

Christmas Eve:
Family Service in Tomatin Church at 6.30pm

Watchnight Service in Tomatin Church at 11.30pm

Christmas Day:   Service of Holy Communion in Tomatin Church at 10.30am



Congratulations to Andy Brown, former member of the Community Council

A descendant of J.M.Barrie and member of the McDonald clan, Chief Inspector Andrew Barrie Brown has been a serving 
police officer of Northern Constabulary for over 25 years. He is currently seconded to the Scottish Police College as the 
Deputy Head of the Leadership & Professional Development Division, responsible for Divisional management and the 
provision of quality leadership, business management, and operational command training to the Scottish Police Service as well
to international police officers in leadership roles. He holds the Police Queen’s Jubilee Medal and Long Service/Good 
Conduct Medal.  Prior to this, he was the Area Commander (Chief Inspector) of Caithness, Sutherland & Easter Ross.

Andy trained at the Scottish Police College as a Licensed Negotiator in 2001, and he quickly gained significant experience of 
negotiating, ranging from suicide intervention, siege incidents to hostage incidents mainly involving hostage children, 
throughout the Highlands and Islands. He specialised in dealing with waterborne incidents, especially during 2003 with the 
MV “Est” incident, an incident on board a cargo vessel involving hostages of varying nationalities and dangers from a 
mentally disturbed hostage taker who fired marine flares at hostages. A second incident involved a suicide intervention with an
American female on board a luxury cruiser, on which she was armed with a handgun and had access to pump action shotguns 
& high calibre rifles. Both incidents were resolved peacefully with no injury.

In 2009, he was awarded a Practitioner Fellowship from Scottish Institute for Policing Research (University of Dundee), he is 
currently conducting research into the effectiveness of police negotiators’ training and their operational deployment; the value 
of national Police Hostage/Crisis Negotiator Training at the Scottish Police College, and the effects of operational negotiator 
deployment to incidents of attempted self harm. To develop further his interest in this research domain, he has been awarded a 
Fulbright Police Research Fellowship.

Funded by the governments of the United Kingdom and the United States, the Fulbright Programme provides postgraduate 
students, academics and professionals with grants to expand their educational and cultural experience through a period of 
study, lecturing or research abroad, and thus contribute to cross-cultural understanding and the promotion of leadership, 
learning and empathy between nations.

We wish Andy well in his studies.

THE TOMATIN DISTILLERY CO. LTD.
TOMATIN, INVERNESS-SHIRE    IV13 7YT

Office Tel: 01463 248 148
Visitor Centre Tel: 01463 248 144

Visitor Centre opening times from November 2011 to Easter 2012
Monday – Friday 10.00 – 17.00
Closed 26th 27th December 2011

Closed 2nd  3rd January 2012

LOOKING FOR SOMETHING SPECIAL FOR CHRISTMAS OR NEW YEAR?
Come along to our Visitor Centre, where you’ll find not only the old favourites such as 

TOMATIN 12, 15, 18 and 21 year old single malts,  ANTIQUARY DE LUXE blended
whisky, plus TALISMAN Blend, 

but a couple of new Tomatin Brands:
DECADES – a single malt with Tomatin whiskies spanning 5 decades

and a very special TOMATIN 30 year old single malt

Also, we now sell DICTADOR Dark Rum - 12 year old and 20 year old

We look forward to seeing you at the Tomatin Visitor Centre, and wish
all our customers a Happy and Healthy Festive Season.



Tomatin Firewood

This winter offering seasoned mixed softwood (mid to late November onwards), aiming to sell hardwood from summer 2012 
onwards. 
Already have a stock of peat (great for keeping stoves going over night) and kindling available for sale.

        Softwood in vented 1m³ Bags (£5 off future order when bag returned) -  £55
        Softwood in 2m³ trailer load - £100
        Kindling at £3 per net or 6 nets for £15
        Peat at £6 per bag or 5 bags for £30 with a free net of kindling worth £3
        Stacking service available at £10 per hour
        Firewood processing service at £25 per hour.  The processor will cut and split firewood to desired lengths (max diameter
of 38cm) at a far greater speed than crosscutting and splitting, and will provide more consistent cuts. As this is operated at 
back of tractor is presently only available for Tomatin area and not across A9. 
        Free local delivery on any order over £20. 
If looking for greater quantities or have any other enquiries please feel free to get in touch. 
Tomatin Firewood aims to offer competitive pricing but if you have seen a better price from another competitor we will do our
best to match or beat their price.
As we are a new business we are always delighted to have any suggestions or feedback which can help improve the service.

Contact Details:
James Macpherson
Mobile:  07527 883 606
Business: tomatinfirewood@gmail.com    Website: www.tomatinfirewood.co.uk

TOMATIN COUNTRY STORE LTD
 

Winter is fast approaching and we have in stock De-icer, and soon, we will be stocking small bags of Table Salt which was a request last year for garden 
paths. 

Winter warming food includes a super range of canned soups, such as Spicy Parsnip, Carrot and Coriander and Winter Vegetable along with the favourites, 
Tomato and Chicken from Baxters and Heinz.

A & I Butchers is now supplying a refrigerated range of meals in individual portions of  Lasagne, Spaghetti Bolognaise, Chicken Korma and Sweet and Sour 
Chicken retailing at £2.00, and Macaroni Cheese retailing at approx £1.82.
His vast frozen range in stock includes Venison, Diced Beef/Lamb/Pork, Mince, Meatballs, Gammon, Steaks, Chicken and his vast range of Award Winning 
Pies etc and the fresh range includes Ham, Corned Beef,  Smoked/Sweet Cured Bacon, Coleslaw and the usual Scotch/Macaroni Pies and Sausage Rolls etc.

Harry Gow are back to delivering twice weekly our fresh bread range and brown/white rolls. We have stopped stocking the Kilravock Bakery range for the 
Winter Period only and it will resume in March 2012. However we will continue with the expanded ranges from Harry Gow and Nevis Bakery.

We do try to keep the shop as competitive as possible price wise with our major competitors, by stocking as much as is available of Price Marked Items and 
from time to time are a lot cheaper. We are also continually introducing new lines and taking on board the customers who make requests for certain items they
wish to buy from the shop and stocking if the item is available to us   eg. Pesto Sauce, Starch and Shoe Shine were requests and are now available, as were 
Lamb Stock Cubes and Vegetable Bullion which crazily are not available for the moment, but hopefully will be shortly. This also includes the children who 
also have requests from time to time:  for example 20 x penny mixtures bagged for 20p. 

The vegetable range continues to be a headache, however we are continuing to our best endeavours to supply a range of winter vegetables which will also be 
refrigerated. We can compensate fresh with our frozen or canned range of vegetables.

In the past, I have managed to absorb the continual Milk increases but have had to raise the 500ml Blue/Green top milk to 60 pence per 500ml, with the 1 litre
Blue/Green top milk remaining at £1.00 for the present.
 
We have had a clear out from the Occasions Cards and replaced with a titled range from Jo Irwin priced at £1.10 and she has also supplied individual 
Christmas Cards retailing at £1.10.   Mark Courtney Picturesque Cards are still on display, retailing at £1.60 - £1.90, and this range has been enhanced with a 
new range of Cards supplied by Ali Cameron Mackintosh retailing at £1.85.

RNLI has supplied us with a beautiful range of Christmas Cards in Packs of 10. All proceeds from the sale of these cards go direct to the RNLI Charity. The 
packs retail at £3.95 - £4.50.

The RNLI Charity has had a boost from Tomatin Country Stores over the year, with the large display of a huge variety of books, to suit all tastes, which are 
available for sale at 50 pence per book.  From the 21.12.2010 to the 14.10.2011, the book sale has raised £266.83.    And Cathie Simpson’s Christmas Hamper 
Basket on 21.12.2010 raised £300.00. 

As this is the last newsletter in 2011, then we would like to thank our wonderful staff, they are bright, cheery, helpful and supportive to each other and 
importantly to our clientele. 
Finally, we wish to thank all our customers for their continued support in keeping the shop a hub of activity.  On behalf of the Staff and Us, we wish you all 
good health and happiness, now and in 2012. Merry Christmas and Happy New Year and Thank You Once Again

PLEASE CHECK WITH THE SHOP NEARER THE FESTIVE PERIOD FOR OUR CLOSING DAYS OVER THE CHRISTMAS AND NEW YEAR.
Tanya and Angus Macleod

http://www.tomatinfirewood.co.uk/
mailto:tomatinfirewood@gmail.com


TOMATIN AND MOY SWRI

Our autumn and winter programme began with a 
very informative talk with slides by Ian Hallam on the 
production of malt whisky. We all enjoyed the 
evening very much. No free samples, but we were all
inspired to treat a good malt with the respect and 
reverence it deserves! Thank you, Ian.
In October, one of our members, Liz Cooling, gave 
us a talk and display of machine embroidery. It was 
fascinating to watch the computerised design being 
fed into the machine, gradually producing the most 
amazingly intricate embroidery and some gorgeous 
butterflies as decorations! Many thanks also, Liz.
On Saturday 12th November, WRI members will be 
visiting Eden Court theatre, but we will have a short 
business meeting in the hall on  Monday November 
7th at the usual time. 
Our annual Christmas party will be in Carrbridge on 
December 5th. 
We are a small but friendly group and love to 
welcome new members. Come and join us! 

Step it Up Highland

Our Wednesday afternoon walks have continued 
throughout the autumn. We seem to have been 
blessed by generally good weather (often ascribed 
to Stan’s good influence!). Thus we have all 
enjoyed seeing the subtle but continuous change to
golden, red and brown tints of the vegetation 
amongst the greens of the conifers, and the gradual
change from our summer birds to our winter ones.

One particular highlight of our October walking was 
the link up with the Highland Archaeological 
Fortnight, when our Step it Up group acted as hosts 
for a visit to the ruined settlement of 
Coignafeuinternich up Strathdearn. We combined 
our walk with an exploration of the ruins, and some 
of our members explained to about twenty visitors 
what they had learned about the settlement from 
our researches last winter as part of the Arch group.
It was a most successful afternoon, and confirmed 
to our whole Tomatin group that our walks can also 
broaden our interest and knowledge of our local 
area.

We always welcome new walkers to join us, 
meeting at Strathdearn Hall at 2.00pm on 
Wednesdays, and finish back at the hall for tea, 
coffee and a chat. There are two levels of walking: 
one at a gentle pace and shorter distance and the 
other at a rather faster pace and further. Please join
us if you feel your health would benefit and you 
would welcome the company on your walks.

If you are interested contact Kathy or David 
Bonniface on 511740 or Carol James on 531220.

Strathdearn Beaver Scout 
Colony Update

Beaver Scouts are young people (boys & girls) aged
between 6 and 8 years old. Young people can join 
Beaver Scouts in the three months leading up to 
their sixth birthday. They belong to the first and 
youngest section in the Scouting family. Beavers 
take part in a wide range of activities. These 
include making things, singing, playing games, 
going out on visits, investigating nature, listening to
stories, learning how to be safe, making new friends
and most importantly, having fun! 

2011 has been another busy and exciting year for 
the Strathdearn Beaver Scouts. Activities have 
included experimenting with magnets, sampling 
Fairtrade products, erecting a tent and tepee, 
making peace lanterns, participating in co-
operative games, geocaching in Moy and being 
visited by RAF Mountain Rescue personnel. The 
Beavers have also been busy working towards 
badges including the prestigious Chief Scout Bronze
award which has recently been achieved by 
Rhuairidh Cameron, Chloe Ferguson, Kyle 
Macdonald, Finn Mantle, Robert Munro and Thomas 
Wrightson. 

Sadly we have lost our assistant Beaver Scout 
leader Sarah Macdonald and I would like to take this
opportunity to thank her for all her hard work over 
the last 18 months. A huge thanks to all parent 
helpers and young leaders, Strathdearn Beavers 
would not exist without your support, skills and 
enthusiasm!  The Colony is currently looking for a 
replacement Assistant Beaver Scout leader and 
treasurer for the Colony. You do not need to have a 
child attending the Colony and if you can spare an 
hour a week/month then please do get in touch. I 
look forward to hearing from you!

Ruth Mantle Beaver Scout Leader

strathdearnbeavers@yahoo.co.uk   01808 511287

Blue bin recycling day is TUESDAY

Your blue recycling bin will be collected 
every 4 weeks on the following dates

2011        November 1 & 29 – December 
27

2012        January 24 – February 21 – 
March 20

Please refer to press for Christmas 
arrangements. For more information 
please contact 01349 886603

mailto:strathdearnbeavers@yahoo.co.uk


Strathdearn Youth Group

    SYG is underway once more for the 
autumn/winter season, having kicked off with 
a two day kayaking adventure in the 
Cairngorms National Park, overnighting in the 
group’s yurt. (See separate article about the 
event by Charlie Fuller). Thanks again to the 
Highland Council for helping with the costs 
with a grant from the South Wards budget.

  There is a full programme of events up to 
Christmas which, if Denise has space, is 
printed elsewhere. Essentially it is Badminton 
Mondays ( P4+) 7-8.30pm in the School, 
Boxercise and Weights sessions (S1-S6) 
Thursdays 7-8pm old hall and Youth Clubs (P7-
S6) Fridays old hall, with visits to the Ice 
Skating Rink in November and Rollerbowl in 
December.

      We hosted a successful Child Protection 
Course in October. Commissioned by Youth 
Highland and delivered by Keeping Children 
Safe,  it brought the 13 participants (11 from 
SYG)  up to date with some of the current 
procedures for the Highlands. Well done 
everyone for giving up the time to take part.

      The group has need of a Child Protection 
Officer. It is an important position of 
responsibility which requires not too much 
work when things are running well (the 
present situation). Penny has done a 
magnificent job for several years, but now 
wishes to pass on the baton, and we thank her
very much for her contribution. Hard act to 
follow but is there anyone out there who would
like to assist with  safeguarding the welfare of 
our young citizens? Please offer – phone 
511766.

     The Youth Enterprise project successfully 
reached the conclusion of phase 1 of its 
objectives.  Thanks to Innes, Liam, Aaron, 
Michael and Gary, who attended several 
weekend training workshops and donated 
spare time to construction, SYG now owns an 
18ft yurt for its own use, which is also useful 
asset for hiring out. This it has done several 
times, earning useful funds for future activities
for younger members. Thank you guys for 
your efforts and generosity. 

     Next phase for the Youth Enterprise project 
is to turn it into a “real world “company. If 
anyone would like to be involved in making 
this a profitable concern, steering benefits and

opportunities back in the direction of young 
people, please get in touch – 511766. 

    Finally a lot of thanks are due to the many 
adults who have volunteered time, expertise 
and ideas to make SYG a successful 
organisation. You are the bedrock and on 
behalf of the young people who have received 
the benefits thank you very much. Hope that 
you have had fun too.

  We still need more though! ....... as we have 
festering plans for snow sports, water sports, 
mountain biking, big city visits and other 
adventures.

Alan Hardwick

On the 11th and 12th of October, nine children and three
adult helpers went on a kayaking trip to Badaguish 
Outdoor Centre. The two day trip, organised by 
Strathdearn Youth Group, was a huge success and 
everyone who went, had lots of fun and learnt a new 
skill.

We met early on Tuesday morning to make the short trip 
to Aviemore. When we arrived at Badaguish we met up 
with out two instructors, Ron and Dave. Before we met 
the minibus to take us to the loch, we collected some 
equipment such as: wetsuit, lifejacket, helmet etc. Once 
we had put our equipment on, we got on to the minibus 
to go to Loch Morlich and when we arrived, the group 
was split into two smaller groups. The majority of people 
were novices at kayaking so first of all, we had to learn 
the basics. Afterwards we ate a well deserved lunch on 
the beach, but our nice peaceful lunch was interrupted 
when Ron and Dave told us that after lunch we were 
going to do capsize training, this would mean every 
person, one by one, would have to capsize into the 
freezing cold water (not a lot of fun)! The next challenge 
was to set up the yurt, and it seemed to go up perfectly 
without any hassle, much quicker than expected. At this 
point everyone was feeling very hungry, so we took the 
cars into Aviemore to get a really healthy dinner (fish and
chips!).

The last day arrived and it was not going to be a relaxing
one. The first task after breakfast was to take down the 
yurt and after that we met up with Ron and Dave to do 
another day’s worth of kayaking, but since we had 
improved so much, we went on a trip, starting at 
Aviemore and finishing at Boat of Garten. The trip was 
great fun and we faced a few challenges and obstacles 
in the water such as, rapids, trees and each other, but 
everyone coped with it perfectly.

This was a really enjoyable trip, with everyone having a 
happy and fun time, and so we would all like to thank 
Alan, Simon and Rhoanna for all their help and support.

                              Charlie Fuller



Strathdearn Youth Group

Programme Oct – Dec 2011

Date                    Day               Time                     Activity                                                 Adult 
Volunteers
October    23     Sunday          2pm                     Old store room clean up                   
                   27     Thursday      6.30-9.00pm      Child Protection  Course
                   28     Friday            7 - 8.30               Youth Club  (Horror make up)          Reg, Diane, Vicky
                   31     Monday        7 - 8.30                Badminton                                           Pam

November 3      Thursday        7 - 8                     Strength and fitness                          Rhoann, Toby
                    4       Friday             7 – 8.30              Youth Club  (Food decorating)         Pam, Reg, + 
need 1
                     7      Monday          7 – 8.30             Badminton                                           Pam
                    10     Thursday        7 – 8                   Strength and fitness                           Rhoann, Toby
                    11     Friday             7 – 8.30              Youth Club   (Painting)                       Pam, Reg, 
Vicky      
                    14     Monday          7 – 8.30              Badminton                                          Pam
                    17     Thursday         7 – 8                   Strength and fitness                          Rhoann, Toby
                    18     Friday              7 – 8.30             Youth Club   (Games night)               Pam, Debbie,  
+ need 1    
                    20    Sunday             2 – 4.30              Ice Skating                                                   ?          
                    21     Monday           7 – 8.30             Badminton                                          Pam
                    24     Thursday         7 – 8                   Strength and fitness                          Rhoann, Toby
                    25     Friday               7 – 8.30             Youth Club (Bike repair – Dave W) Pam, Reg, Diane
                    28     Monday           7 – 8.30             Badminton                                           Pam

December    1    Thursday           7 – 8                Strength and fitness                          Rhoann, Toby
                       2     Friday               7 – 8.30           Youth Club ( Fashion parade)           Pam, Reg, 
Diane
                       5     Monday           7 – 8.30           Badminton                                           Pam
                       8    Thursday          7 – 8                 Strength and fitness                           Rhoann, Toby
                       9     Friday               7 – 8.30           Youth Club (Bagpipes – Ronnie B)   Pam, Reg, Diane
                     12     Monday           7 – 8.30           Badminton                                           Pam
                     15     Thursday          7 – 8                Strength and fitness                           Rhoann, Toby
                     16     Friday               7 – 8.30           Youth Club (Something Xmas)          Pam, Reg, 
Diane
                     17     Saturday          evening           Rollerbowl                                                   ?
                     19     Monday           7 – 8.30           Badminton                                            Pam               

Venues   
Child Protection Course -                 Strathdearn (Old) Village Hall       
Badminton   -                                      Strathdearn Primary School games hall.
Strength and Fitness sessions -       Strathdearn (Old) Village Hall
Youth Clubs -                                       Strathdearn (Old) Village Hall 
Ice Skating-                                          Inverness Ice Centre – Bught, Inverness
Bowling -                                              Rollerbowl, Culduthel, Inverness.

Alan – 01808 511766

Refreshing the Strathdearn website
The World Wide Web does ‘exactly what it says on the tin’ and connects us to other people and places across the globe. It has
become an important part of everyday communication for many people and is likely to become more so for future generations.

In addition to his day job as a member of the clergy Rev Reg Campbell is a bit of a computer whiz and a number of years ago
nobly volunteered to connect Strathdearn to the WWW through our own website. An excellent site, it has served the area well.

Now Reg feels it is time to refresh the site and for him to take a back seat. The community council have agreed to ask a
website designer living in Moy to re-present the site and to act as a ‘Web Master’ – in other words keeping the site up to date
and relevant.

The discussions with the web designer are about to begin. If you have any views on the website content and design please let
Tony Gerlings or Duncan Bryden know about them.  Tony is in the shop on a regular basis or you could always use the Web!

Duncan Bryden 01808 511411 or email duncan@brydenassociates.co.uk



STRATHDEARN COMMUNITY
COUNCIL NEWS

These are some of the issues that have been raised and/or dealt 
with over the past couple of months:

Law and Order
Again, Tomatin seems to have been relatively crime free!

Road Safety
At the August meeting, Mr Alistair Cameron and Mr Julian 
Hollingdale from Tillhill Forestry attended, and answered 
questions about large lorries going through the village during the
tree felling in Distillery Wood.

Wind farms
Tom Nan Clach and Glenkirk Windfarms – appeals took place in
Carrbridge Hall in August. Mrs Kathy Bonniface was to 
represent the Community Council at these appeals, and she was 
thanked in her absence for all the hard work she was putting into
this.  The Reporter will be providing a report before the end of 
the year.

Moy – this was discussed at the September meeting, with the 
decision made that Mr Bryden would email the Highland 
Council reaffirming the community objection to this application,
and full details of this can be found in the September Minutes.

Paths Project
Mr Gerlings is now making progress with this, and full details 
can be read in the September Minutes.

Applications to the Strathdearn Community Charitable 
Trust
In September applications were made to the Trust by Strathdearn
Youth Group for £2,500, from the Strathdearn Hall Committee 
for £418.25, from the SWRI for £835 and from Strathnairn 
Farmers for £1,500.  In October two more applications were 
made, both from the Strathdearn Hall Committee, one for 
£136.50 and the other for £535.00.  These were all approved and
forwarded on to the Trust.  Full details of all these applications 
can be read in the Minutes.

Financial Report
Mrs. M Saunders reported that at 30 September 2011 the balance
in the current account was £2,978.31. 

Community Website
Reverend Campbell was thanked for his seven years of hard 
work on the current website, and it was agreed that the website 
would benefit from updating to a more professional one.  For 
more information on this, and how this is going to be taken 
forward, please have a look at the September and October 
Minutes.

Community Council Elections
In October, it was noted that there would be no election, as only 
seven people had been validly nominated.  These were Mrs 
Roden, Mrs Glynne-Percy, Mr Gerlings, Mr Usborne, Mr 
Cameron-Mackintosh, Mrs Saunders and Mr Bryden.  December
will be the first meeting of the new Council.  Mr MacLeod, Mr 

Edward and Mr Duncan were thanked for the work they had 
undertaken as Councillors.

This is only a handful of the issues dealt with by the Community
Council – to get the full picture, read the Community Council 
Minutes on the Notice Boards – or better still, come along to our
meetings, which are held on the third Tuesday of each month, at 
7.30pm in the Strathdearn Village Hall.  We hope to see you 
there!

If you would like something put on the Agenda, please get in 
touch with a Community Councillor.  We are:-  Vivian Roden 
(Chair) Tel 511355;  Edward Usborne (Vice Chair) Tel 511482;  
Margaret Saunders (Treasurer) Tel 511755;  Duncan Bryden 
(Planning Contact) Tel 511411;  John Cameron-Mackintosh 
(Road Safety Contact) Tel 511239;  Ann Glynne-Percy Tel 
511210;  James Duncan Tel 511338;  Gavin Edward Tel 511427,
Tony Gerlings Tel 511222;  Lewis MacLeod Tel 511354; 
Michael Davies 511719.

A new Community Company for Strathdearn

The  recent  CADISPA study  involved  a  huge amount  of
consultation  and  discussion  during  which  the  entire
community was given an opportunity to have their say. 

The number one recommendation from the study was the
setting up of a new Community Company for Strathdearn.
This is now underway.

Similar  to  over  100  community  companies  that  already
exist  in  communities  across  rural  Scotland  this  new
organisation for Strathdearn will be open to all residents to
become  members.  Members  then  elect  Directors  to
manage  the  company.  Directors  report  back  to  the
community  by  regular  communication  and  at  an annual
AGM.

The purpose of the new company is to bring about long
term social,  economic and environmental benefits to the
community.  An  independent  body,  the  company  will  be
accountable to local people and any income it makes will
belong  to  the  community.  The  company  will  work  in
partnership  with  Community  Council  and  the  existing
Charitable Trust. 

A draft  ‘Articles  of  Association’,  in  other  words  a  legal
documents  saying  what  the  company  will  do,  is  being
prepared.  A  sub  group  comprising  Victoria  Cameron
Mackintosh,  Carol  James,  Michael  McKay,  Cllr  Thomas
Prag and Duncan Bryden are overseeing the development
process.

It  is  hoped  to  have  the  Company  in  place  before
Christmas. 

Duncan  Bryden  01808  511411  email
duncan@brydenassociates.co.uk



Strathdearn Hall Report            
SCO15320

Things have been fairly peaceful at the Hall since 
the last newsletter, as one would expect over the 
summer months when many clubs take a holiday – 
no more blocked drains, thank goodness!   

Making the Old Hall toilets available for use as 
public loos over the summer seems to have been a 
good idea: with no other facilities currently 
available for visitors, they have been well used. 
Keep them clean and tidy was extra work for Steve 
the Hall Manager, and we are grateful to the 
Community Council and the Charitable Trust for 
refunding the cost of his wages for this, which 
would otherwise be a loss to Hall finances. There 
are, however, other costs involved which the Hall 
has had to carry, eg extra supplies and water 
charges, and we hope to recoup some of that 
expense at the Christmas Craft and Baking morning
on 19th November (see advert). 
The toilets will be closed from 1st November – 1st 
April, except for groups booking the Sports Facility, 
if they ask Steve to open them. 

The Hall was also reimbursed for the cost of the 
free lighting laid on during last winter at the Sports 
Facility to enable local children to play there. This is
a great gift for local youngsters, and only possible 
because the area has the benefit of the Strathdearn
Community Charitable Trust (money from Farr 
Windfarm). This process has resumed as the days 
have shortened, but under a different system: 
rather than leaving the lights on for hours every 
day, often wastefully if no one is there, children will 
be issued with light tokens when they need them.  
Three parents have volunteered to keep a 
stock of the tokens, and any under-18’s 
wishing to light up the pitch to play should 
contact them to collect a token:
     Debbie Mackay, Morilemore, 511466 
     Lewis Macleod,  no 12 Old Mill Road   
511354
     Gavin Edward,  no 19 Distillery houses 
511427
  
 Prices for the Old Hall and for Tennis in the 
Sports Facility will be going up from 1st 
January.  In the Old Hall, a lot has been spent on 
roof repairs, redecorating, plumbing, heaters and 
lights so it’s a much pleasanter place than when 
the rate was deliberately kept low during previous 
price rises in 2010. Current prices are £5 p/hr locals
and £10 non-locals - these will go up to £7 and £12 
respectively.  Tennis is not economically viable at 
present, as it costs more for the Hall Manager’s 
time to get the nets out and put them away again 
than we take in fees, so rates will increase (from 
the current £5 locals, £10 non-locals) to £10 p/hr 
locals and £20 non-locals. 

The Hall committee would like to thank Sheila Don, 
Betty Watson, Carol James and Susan Mackintosh-
Grant for their work on the flower tubs, Lewis 
Macleod for replacing the smashed double-glazed 
pane at the entrance and Stewart Williams for 
giving Steve a hand with repairs on many 
occasions. 

Volunteers needed!   The Hall cannot be kept 
open unless it has a management committee and, 
as mostly been the case in recent years, that 
committee (currently Carol James, Denise Barley, 
Alasdair Wallace and Diane Ross) is made up of 
‘pressed’ volunteers – we were all leant on to come 
forward under the threat of the hall closing 
otherwise!  The committee really needs to be 
bigger to get a wide range of views, and we would 
love to welcome more members – please get in 
touch if you think you can spare us some of your 
time. The Hall Committee is a separate and distinct 
organisation from the Community Council and 
exists entirely to keep the community’s sole asset –
the grounds and the three buildings – open and in 
good repair for the benefit of everyone locally. 

The happiest sight that can greet committee 
members is to see all the buildings being well used 
and respected. A recent Tuesday evening when the 
Sports Facility was full of young men playing 
football, the Old Hall full of ladies enjoying Zumba, 
the committee room hosting a Cadispa meeting and
the car park hosting the Chippie van was a good 
day indeed!

Denise Barley (Treasurer)

ANGST

I bought some drawers in Tesco’s.
It was just a passing fancy,

but next day, I swear, I was nearly bare
below the Raigmore goonie.

As I lay there quiet, ‘neath the shining 
light

surrounded by the doctors.
I showed no fear, for they let me wear

the fancy Tesco boxers.

Donald MacAskill



INFORMATION ON EMERGENCY SNOW CLEARING SERVICE
The Community Council appointed a sub-committee to set up an Emergency Snow Clearing Service this year to 

provide additional organised snow clearing effort by local contractors in public places and for vulnerable people following 
exceptional snowfalls or drifting. The thinking behind this is that:

(a) The community will benefit from efforts (supplementing statutory snow clearing work by the Highland Council) 
made to keep open public routes and other locations of community importance. These additional efforts will aid the 
movement of people and essential goods and services around Strathdearn, helping to minimise disruption. 

(b) Snow clearing help around their homes (access to fuel supplies etc) will also be made available to vulnerable 
members of the community during times of extreme snow fall.

(c) Safeguarding elderly or ill people from trips and falls for example could prevent additional pressure on medial and 
social services and assist with people’s quality of life.

We are grateful to the Strathdearn Community Charitable Trust for providing funding, and the Community Council has 
appointed Mike McKay as the snow clearing Coordinator who will make a judgement based on need and observation as to the 
extent and quality of additional snow clearing required. Mike has extensive experience of snow clearing work, contacts with 
other local contractors and an excellent working knowledge of the local area e.g. local place names, routes and locations prone
to drifting etc. Mike will contact local contractors as required to carry out a pre - arranged package of clearing work.

The SCC have agreed the following simple 10 point protocol for on going management of the snow clearing scheme:

1. Snow clearing in Strathdearn is not an exact science and this scheme is intended to be applied when conditions 
extend beyond what is considered ‘normal’.  Strathdearn Community Council (SCC) has agreed the scheme will have
to rely on the trust and judgement of the Coordinator and local contractors.

2. The SCC will support the coordinator’s judgement as to how, when and what standard priorities are met and the best 
form of action.   

3. Snow clearing under the SCC scheme is ADDITIONAL to that provided by Highland Council who will still be 
encouraged, along with Transerv on the A9, to provide the best service they possibly can and to which tax payers are 
entitled.

4. Community members will have to understand, in the event of a deep covering of snow as occurred last winter, it will 
take a day or two to get the SCC snow clearing scheme under way.

5. All individuals in the community will NOT have an automatic right to snow clearing help as the scheme is intended 
to target locations which benefit the majority (junctions, bus stops etc) and thereafter less physically able or 
vulnerable members of the community (elderly, infirm or ill etc) who may need help clearing a safe access to their 
fuel supply, outside shed, garage, drive way etc. The SCC has agreed with the Coordinator a provisional pre - 
arranged list of locations and has identified some of the more vulnerable members of the community who would 
benefit from the scheme. This list can be altered as required, should new or amended deserving situations come to 
light.

6. Emergency help (access for ambulances etc) would be give priority as required.

7. The able bodied in the community will be expected to help themselves and others to a reasonable extent. However…

8. Once these priorities have been satisfied additional help (plough, digger etc) may be made more available to 
individuals with reasonable requests. The Coordinator would consider such applications and some charges may be 
applied (If charges are applied, daily rates for clearing at £25/hour for machine plus driver and £14/hour for hand 
work if required.)

9. In the interests of transparency, pre agreed hourly rates for snow clearing by machine, snow clearing by hand and 
gritting or salt spreading will be made publically available as will contractor hours. Funding for the coordinator and 
snow clearing contracting work will be provided the Strathdearn Charitable Trust up to a pre agreed limit. The 
Coordinator and contractors will bill the SCC Treasurer at the end of the month in which the work was undertaken.

10. Until further notice contractors will supply their own Public Liability Insurance and use their own machinery and 
equipment.

To access this Emergency Service as specified above,
contact Mike McKay, Co-ordinator, T: 01808 511203 (Evening)

or 07831 895 394 (Day Time)



CADISPA UPDATE REPORT
(Strathdearn Community Plan)

Following on from the Community Planning Study commissioned by Strathdearn Community Council from the CADISPA
Trust, the  Presentation of the Report, World Café Event and the drawing up of the Priorities List, Strathdearn Community
Council set up the Sub-Groups listed below in May 2011 (with more group members joining over the summer and autumn) to
carry out some of the spadework on some of the priority projects in advance of the setting up of a Development Company
limited by Guarantee:

Facilities Group
(Addressing the provision of Services in Strathdearn and focussing on the following Priority Points identified at community
meetings following-on from the CADISPA Study)

 No 3 Public toilets/café/re-fuelling station facilities become developed
 No 5 Concerns over the planned pub/shop development addressed
 No 10  Assurance given to residents that the pub/shop land will not be subject

to alternative planning

Members: Edward Cameron-Mackintosh, Richard Cooling, Vivian Roden, Kathy Bonniface.

Progress Made Over Summer/Autumn 2011:
Vivian and Duncan (Hendry) had met with George Macleod who has since submitted a planning application for the rebuilding
of the Shop, Pub and 8 houses.  George plans to have a common seating area between the Shop and Pub where the kind of
snacks currently being sold in the Shop could be eaten in more comfort than at present.  No restaurant is planned, or kitchens,
although there may be a soup tureen and snacks in the Bar.  Full toilet facilities which would also be open to the public are
also planned.

Vivian and Duncan also met with Mr William Frame of Braemore Estates who said he was pursuing options for a high quality
170 seat restaurant overlooking the river.  Also planned was a Bruar-like food court (selling the best of Scotland’s larder) and a
Grab-and-Go Facility selling bacon rolls and coffee, and some retail outlets in the future, but no hotel is presently planned.

Edward has been carrying out research on community cafés, with the help of the CADISPA Trust.

Richard has been looking into the feasibility of a Fuel Station.

Please see the Strathdearn Community Plan Questionnaire enclosed with this Newsletter,
and fill  it  in, recording the responses of all  the adults in your household, to help us
ascertain the level of support (or otherwise) for a Fuel Station and for a Café in Tomatin.

Medical Provision Group
(Addressing the provision of  Medical  Services  in  Strathdearn,  focussing on Priority  Point  4  as  identified at  community
meetings following-on from the CADISPA Study)

 No 4 Medical Services improved.

Members: Liz Campbell, Cathie Simpson, Richard Cooling, Vivian Roden

Progress made over the summer/autumn:
We have had reports of concerns from elderly residents about there no longer being a resident nurse in Strathdearn.  There also
appears to be a serious shortage of home carers in Strathdearn, and for health and safety reasons, two people are required to 
lift patients.  The Group discussed the possibility of the community employing a Health Care Assistant trained to SVQ 3 level 
in Strathdearn.  This might help, insofar as Social Services might then only need to send one carer.  Employing anyone meant 
taking responsibility for their ongoing personal development, training, supervision and other Human Resources requirements.  
The Group felt it might be easier to explore whether it would be better for the community to partner with NHS Highland or a 
local residential care home to provide such requirements, or even to see if, perhaps, a residential establishment could provide 
an outreach service?   It would be good to have the Health Care Assistant also trained in physiotherapy.  Should the Health 
Care Assistant be regarded as a key worker, and if so, should we be looking at the possibility of having one of the affordable 
housing units at Raigbeg set aside as key worker accommodation?

Another concern raised with the Community Council relates to elderly Tomatin patients in Raigmore not being able to access 
after-care at the R.N.I because they had Aviemore doctors which meant they had to go to Grantown or Kingussie.  This can be 
a problem, if their spouses can’t drive, making it difficult for them to visit, because of poor public transport links, although it 
was pointed out at the September CC Meeting that the Badenoch & Strathspey Transport Company (who have volunteer 
drivers in Tomatin) could provide transport anywhere in Tomatin and the Badenoch & Strathspey area.

The question has also been raised whether people are getting the allowances they are entitled to?  Could there be a role for 
someone to help patients access benefits, etc?



The Community Council has written to the NHS Highland Community Health Partnership seeking a meeting to get advice on 
the best way forward regarding these matters.

If you have experienced any similar difficulties yourself, or have any views or opinions on
the above, please don’t hesitate to share these with Richard, Liz, Cathie or Vivian.

Communications Group
(Addressing the provision of better and faster broadband coverage, and better mobile phone coverage, focussing on Priority
Point 7 as identified at community meetings following-on from the CADISPA Study)

 No 7 Broadband and mobile phone reception coverage improved

Members: Carol James, Edward Usborne, Bob Wilson, Vicki Cameron-Mackintosh

Progress made over the summer/autumn
The Communications Group are currently working on a questionnaire.

Future Planning Group
(Not totally allied to the post-CADISPA Study community’s priority list, but would have relevance to the Priority Points listed
below – and also very relevant to the Strathdearn Community Plan and very important to future Community Council Planning
Responses)

 No 12 Investigate the options for the re-opening of the
Railway station

Bracketed together with:

 No 17 Community interest in the railway station site
registered with Scottish Ministers

 No 13 CC identifies space in community for development
of small businesses.  Asset register to be drawn up of available
space

 No 15 Land release for housing 
(an example of this might be working with local landowners to
identify further sites if, say, the current affordable housing
negotiations were to fall through for any reason)  or communityfacilities  (for example,  if  it was
found in the future that there was a need for more community facilities, say, outwith the present
Hall Complex, working with local landowners to find a solution to this)

Note: The task for this group, when it was set up, was to identify where the community would like/would not like to see
development taking place and feed this back to Planning / possibly register an interest in the railway station site with a
view to possible future reopening  of the station  – it would not be about progressing the actual projects – which would be
Stage 2 of the Plan.

Members: Duncan Bryden, David Bonniface, Ann Glynne-Percy

Progress made over the summer/autumn:
Duncan (Bryden) organised a public meeting to give members of the community the opportunity to comment on future
planning requirements, which provided the basis of the Community Council’s response to the Inner Moray Firth Local
Development Plan.   

Development Company Steering Group
Addressing the No 1 priority on the Priorities List (set up a local Development Trust or similar organisational structure) a
Steering Group was set up in June 2011 to progress this:

Members: Duncan Bryden, Carol James, Mike McKay, Vicki Cameron-Mackintosh & Cllr Thomas Prag.

It had also been agreed by the Community Council at their April meeting to press on with the work on the Paths Project and
the Affordable Housing Project at Raigbeg, as these were works in progress and complied with Priorities List Numbers 16
(Paths Project) and 9, 15, 18 and 19 (Affordable Housing).

Work continues on all three of these projects.



STREET LIGHTING TRIAL
The Highland Council’s request to turn off the 

street lights in Tomatin Village for 3 months from mid-
September – mid-December as part of their cost-cutting 
measures was discussed by the Community Council with 
input from members of the public, and thereafter agreed.  
A complaint from an elderly person was brought up at the 
Community Council.  Whilst being sympathetic, the 
consensus at the meeting was we should wait and see what
other feedback was received before petitioning Highland 
Council to drop the trial as the loss of streetlighting 
between midnight and 6am was thought to be a fairly 
painless way of making cuts.

However, shortly after the meeting, we received 
another e-mail saying Highland Council’s TEC Services 
Committee had met, and had decided to prolong the trial 
in all areas until mid-March, making it a six month trial 
instead of the original three months.

We wrote back protesting at this change, without 
any consultation, but Highland Council said they had had 
no complaints from Tomatin about the street lights being 
off and asked us to continue the trial.

Since then, there have been complaints from two 
residents in Old Mill Road about youths banging on their 
windows, and damage done to property at another house.  
These matters have been reported to the police.

So – those of you who live in Tomatin village – 
what do you think of the street lighting trial?  If you have 
any views on this – for or against – please get in touch 
with a member of the Community Council.  Your views 
will then be fed back to Highland Council.

NATURE NOTES from Iarr Tigh

     The sights and sounds of Autumn are all around us in 
the Strath.
     The leaves of the deciduous trees have mainly changed 
to the glorious yellows, gold and reds so characteristic of 
the Fall. However, many of them have already been ripped
off the branches by the high winds, so that bare branches 
of winter are appearing early.
     Red squirrels are growing their thick winter coat that is 
very much greyer than the rich summer brown. They have 
been very busy eating some of the multitude of fungi that 
have sprung up in recent weeks, and burying nuts and 
seeds for their winter larder. 
     The countless thistle and ragwort plants have produced 
large quantities of seed which have attracted huge 
numbers of goldfinches.  A charm of almost a hundred 
birds has been flitting about near Corrie Vorrie eating the 
bounty and twittering to each other while they rest and 
preen in the trees.
     Robins have begun singing to proclaim their winter 
territories from perches high in the trees or bushes. These 
may not be the same ones as frequented these areas during
the summer: many robins move south or to lower altitudes 
during winter.
     Skeins of geese have been flying high over the Strath, 
only noticeable because their haunting cries to one another
attract attention.
     This year the rowans have not produced many berries 
so only a few fieldfares have paused to feed so far.
     Let us hope that this winter will not be as taxing for 
wildlife as the last two have been.

Carol James

A9 MOY TRAFFIC CONE BLUES III

I’m an agitated Traffic Cone,
In fact, I’m most concerned.
There’s not much fun on the 2+1
since the Highwaymen returned.

We’ve been battered by the winter salt
and softened by the sun,
But the last thing that we wanted
was the Highwaymen’s return.

Now we’re shunted north, or maybe south,
and sometimes east or west.
We find it so confusing –
could they be playing chess!

We keep a lookout
while they footer about
as the cost of the job fairly rockets.
We would never have seen 
this ridiculous scheme
had their brains been as bright as their 
jackets.

We are agitated Traffic Cones
with agitated bosses.
For us, it’s keeping traffic safe,
For them, it’s all excuses.

Donald MacAskill

Betty’s Recipes

PUMPKIN PIE

4oz shortcrust pastry
2lb pumpkin
2oz butter
4oz sugar 
Good pinch salt
Small teaspoon cinnamon
Pinch of nutmeg and ground cloves
2 beaten eggs 
Half pint single cream

Line flan dish with pastry. Scoop seeds from pumpkin
and cut away skin. Chop flesh and put in pan with 
butter. Cook 15 -20 mins till soft. Allow some of the 
liquid to evaporate. Puree pumpkin with other 
ingredients, pour into pastry case and bake in fairly 
hot oven till set and golden.



Tim Boles in Capetown Racing Triumph

SOUTH AFRICA – FEBRUARY 2011 

Butch (The Car) beats the Local Daytona 

winning hero in thrilling races despite being 

punted off

Tim Boles, currently resident of Banff, Greeba,
Isle of Man, but brought up at Clune in Tomatin
has recently returned from another successful
racing venture in South Africa.
He joined the David Piper entourage of visiting
European  drivers  in  the  International  Sports
Prototypes Series which is held in South Africa
in February each year.  Details of what these
illustrious racing drivers have got up to in the
past  can  be  found  at  their  website:
http://www.racecar.co.uk/isp/. 

As before the visit was divided into two race
meetings  1000  miles  apart  –  one  in
Johannesburg  at  a  little  track  called
Zwartkops,  which  resembles  a  scaled  up
Cadwell, park in layout and Brands Hatch for
viewing.  Zwartkops  is  owned  by  the  ever
enthusiastic  Peter  Du  Toit  who  has  quite  a
stable of racing cars to his name. The second
rather  larger  event  is  held  at  Killarney  near
Capetown,  and  it  was  here  that  Tim  Boles
acting  as  principal  driver  for  TCB  Racing
managed  to  secure  the  two  out  of  three
victories over Sarel van der Merwe the South
African racing megastar who was in a 1964 8.3
litre Ford Galaxie. Sarel won Daytona in 1984
and came third at Le Mans two years later.

This  Ford  Galaxie  has  been  created  as  a
tribute to Bobby Oltoff the racer of the 1960’s.
As usual the trip follows the familiar pattern of
running poorly  in  JoBurg  and then after  TCB
Racing  fixes  the  car  Tim  then  does  rather
better in Cape Town.

In  Zwartkops  the  fuel  pump  called  it  a  day
puzzling everyone connected with the car as it
had only just been rebuilt by a famed engine
guru in the autumn. A new pump was acquired
together  with  regulator  and  at  last  the
morning  of  free  practice  just  before  racing
proper commenced in Cape Town saw the car
running as it should.

Another well  known UK racer Alan and Jason
Minshaw  brought  their  fearsome  Chevrolet
Malibu  ICS car.  This  car  was built  to  a  very
wide set of  Regulations  that  has  rendered it
and similar cars ineligible for almost anything
in Europe after the series folded in the 1990’s.
This  Malibu  ran  away  with  the  first  race
despite the rear differential  oil  seal  breaking
spewing oil everywhere. The second race saw
Tim battle past Sarel fairly early on and then

give chase to the Malibu which just held him
off. But the third and final race saw the script
being  rewritten  according  to  the  Hollywood
ending! Tim’s Camaro was on the front row of
the  grid  alongside  the  Malibu.  Sarel  tapped
Tim’s car on the first corner sending Tim into
the grass.  He managed  to  collect  it  without
spinning and then regained the track in 15th

Place. He then set fastest times of the day as
he powered the Camaro back through the grid.
Mark  Du  Toit  was  severely  reprimanded  for
putting Tim onto the grass weaving down the
straight  attempting  to  prevent  Tim  coming
through.  But  there  was no stopping the Ace
from the Isle of Man. On the last lap Tim had
only his purported nemesis in his sights. Again
Tim feinted one way and then dived for  the
front up the straight Sarel moved across Tim
kept his boot in and just caught Sarel on the
line right up against the pit wall.

Fantastic  racing  and  Tim  was  overjoyed  in
collecting  the  driver  of  the  day  award-  the
most  coveted  award  amongst  racers  in  all
forms of motorsport.

Tim’s next event is the Manx Classic held in
the Isle of Man in April  over three days. Tim
has won this event 2008, 2009 and 2010. 

When  interviewed  later  by  Sky  DSTV  Tim
stressed  his  Isle  of  Man  connections,  which
have a significance to many in South Africa;
his early racing life which began driving Jeeps
on his farm in the Highlands of Scotland from
the tender age of 9; as well as his experience
in  charge  of  14  65-ton  British  Army  Main
Battle tanks; and the support afforded by his
sponsors: Equilibrium Pensions Limited Isle of
Man,  and  Sandvik  Mining  &  Construction  of
Johannesburg.

Notes to readers (not familiar with the Classic
Camaro  Club):   ‘Butch’  is  a  1968  Chevrolet
Camaro which has been campaigned by Tim
Boles,  holder  of  an  International  Racing
Licence  since  1990.  Tim is  secretary  of  the
Classic  Camaro  Club  UK,  part  of  the
Association  of  American  Car  Clubs  see:
http://www.classiccamaroclubuk.com

Tim  is  Managing  Director  of  Equilibrium
PensionsLimited. 
http://www:equilibriumpensions.com

http://www.racecar.co.uk/isp/
http://www.classiccamaroclubuk.com/


STRATHDEARN COMMUNITY PLAN
QUESTIONNAIRE

PLEASE NOTE:  
Please see the CADISPA Update Report elsewhere in this Newsletter before answering these Questions.. 

Please return your Questionnaire to any member of the Community Council or post to Vivian Roden, 15 
Old Mill Road, Tomatin IV13 7YW  by Tuesday, 15 November 2011.

How many adults are there in your household? ………
(The number of adults in the household answering ‘yes’ or ‘no’ to these questions should be recorded 
on the dots provided.)

Part 1 Fuel Station

1. Do you think it would be a feasible idea YES  …….
to have a Not for Profit Fuel Station in Tomatin? NO   …….

2. Would you use an unmanned Pay at Pump Fuel Station?
YES  …….
NO   …….

3. Would you use a Fuel Station in the village if it was:
a) 1 – 5p more than supermarket prices? YES  …….

NO   …….

b) 6 – 10p more than supermarket prices? YES  …….
NO   …….

Further Comments:

………………………………………………………………………………………...

………………………………………………………………………………………...

Part 2 Café 

1. Are the proposed plans for the Pub/Shop and YES  …….
Braemore Development’s plans for Restaurant/ NO   …….
Retail Units adequate for Strathdearn?

YES  …….
2. Would you, in addition, use a Café ? NO   …….

3. What would attract you to use a Café in Tomatin?

Comments on Menu:
…………………………………………………………………………………

…………………………………………………………………………………

Comments on Facilities:
………………………………………………………………………………...

………………………………………………………………………………...

Comments on Ambience:
………………………………………………………………………………...

………………………………………………………………………………...



STRATHDEARN COMMUNITY CHARITABLE TRUST

Financial statement for the period 1 July to 30 September 2011

Income

Bank interest and dividends  £          2,677 
Increase in value of investments (see Note)              2,983 
Total income  £          5,660 

Expenditure

Grants: Snow clearing  £          347 
Repairs at public toilets              256 
Picnic bench              263 

 £          866 
Community development worker (June to August 2011)           1,204 
Hire of Hall for trustees' meeting                20 
Deutsche Bank investment management fees              531 
Total outgoings                 2,621 

Excess of income over expenditure for the period  £          3,039 

Funds at 30 June 2011             431,399 

Funds at 30 September 2011  £      434,438 
    

Consisting of:
Deposit and current accounts with Royal Bank of Scotland  £   182,310 

      250,150 
Income due at 30 September 2011           2,541 

 £   435,001 
Less: Payments due at 30 September 2011 ( 563)

Funds at 30 September 2011  £      434,438 

Note:
  Investments managed by Deutsche Bank are at 30 June 2011 as the valuation at 30 September 2011 is not available yet.

Investments managed by Deutsche Bank Private Wealth 
Management
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